FAYETTEVILLE CITY COUNCIL

INFORMATION MEETING

CITY HALL COUNCIL CHAMBER

MAY 29, 2001

7:00 P.M.

Present:
Mayor Milo McBryde

Councilmembers Marshall Pitts, Jr. (At-Large); Bobby Hurst (At-Large); Betty Milligan (District 1); Mable C. Smith (District 2), Robert A. Massey, Jr. (District 3); Darrell J. Haire (District 4); Mark C. Kendrick (District 6) (arrived at 7:25 p.m.); Curtis Worthy (District 7); Donald G. Talbot (District 8); Rollin Shaw (District 9)

Absent:
Councilmembers Anne D. Fogleman (At-Large) and Nat Robertson (District 5)

Others Present:
Roger L. Stancil, City Manager

Robert C. Cogswell, Jr., City Attorney

John B. (Ben) Brown, Jr., Chief Development Officer

Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer

Phil Cannady, Interim Chief of Police

Lisa Smith, Chief Financial Officer

Robert Barefoot, Chief Operating Officer - Engineering and Maintenance

Frank Simpson, Inspections Director

James Hall, Interim Fire Chief

Vera Bell, Chief Operating Officer - Solid Waste

Scott Dorney, Chief Operating Officer - Support Services

Faith Thompson, Assistant to the City Manager - Customer Focus

Jim Alexander, Assistant Inspections Director

Jason Brady, Public Information Officer

Nicole Wright, Deputy City Clerk

Members of the Press

INVOCATION - PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The invocation was offered by Councilmember Hurst, followed by Mayor McBryde leading in the Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag.

Mayor McBryde announced the Character Education Concept for May 2001 was Celebration.

Councilmember Smith expressed her gratitude for all acts of kindness that were displayed during her absence because of the sudden death of her brother.

1.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

City Manager Roger Stancil stated Councilmember Robertson would not attend the meeting because of business associates coming into town and Councilmember Kendrick would be arriving late because he had to visit a family at a funeral home.

Mayor McBryde stated Councilmember Fogleman informed him at the last meeting she would not be able to attend tonight's meeting.

MOTION:
Councilmember Massey moved to excuse Councilmembers Robertson and Fogleman from the meeting and Councilmember Kendrick until he arrived.

SECOND:
Councilmember Milligan

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (Councilmembers Robertson, Fogleman, and Kendrick excused)

MOTION:
Councilmember Worthy moved to approve the agenda.

SECOND:
Councilmember Shaw

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 8 in favor to 1 in opposition (Councilmember Haire) (Councilmembers Robertson, Fogleman, and Kendrick excused)

2.
PUBLIC FORUM:

Mayor McBryde opened the public forum at 7:10 p.m.  The following people appeared to speak:

1.
Mr. Jose Cardona, 3214-1 Tallywood Drive, Fayetteville, NC, appeared to express his concerns regarding eyesores within the City and development of the City.

2.
Mr. Gordon Rose, 501 Captain's Place, Fayetteville, NC, spoke regarding Fayetteville's opportunity to have a rail system.

3.
Mr. John Tucker, 5822 Weatherford Road, Fayetteville, NC, spoke regarding the City's proposed animal control ordinance.

4.
Colonel Frederick W. Best, Jr., 3107 Drury Lane, Fayetteville, NC, expressed his concerns about the City's proposed animal control ordinance.

Councilmember Kendrick arrived at 7:25 p.m.

Mayor McBryde closed the public forum at 7:28 p.m.

3.
CONSENT:

Mayor McBryde presented the consent agenda.  Councilmember Haire requested to pull Item 3.B.

MOTION:
Councilmember Haire moved to approve the consent agenda with the exception of Item 3.B.

SECOND:
Councilmember Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (Councilmembers Robertson and Fogleman excused)


The following item was approved:

A.
Approve tax refunds greater than $100.00.


Name
Year
Basis
City Refund


Reece, Keven D.
1996-2000
Corrected Assessment
$510.32


Shea, Edward Frances,
1998-1999
Military Non-Resident
177.64


  III


TOTAL


$687.96

B.
Approve Memorandum of Understanding for Interim City Attorney.
Councilmember Haire pulled this item for discussion.  He stated that when this issue was discussed at the last meeting, it was his understanding that the Interim City Attorney was to be chosen from a list of attorneys submitted to Council, and when the subject of the Assistant City Attorney being the Interim City Attorney came up, it was stated she did not have enough experience to handle the job.  Councilmember Haire also stated this decision was made too fast and never really discussed publicly.

MOTION:
Councilmember Haire moved to table the Memorandum of Understanding so that the issue could be discussed further.

SECOND:
Councilmember Massey

Mayor Pro Tem Pitts stated it was his understanding that due to the time crunch the City was in, it would be best for the Assistant City Attorney to temporarily sit in on Council meetings, but all other duties and responsibilities would be farmed out as they saw fit, which was not stated in the Memorandum of Understanding.  He stated that he was not under the impression that the Assistant City Attorney would be responsible for everything, including a broad range of very complex issues, which was what the Memorandum was stating.  He also stated that there should always be someone in-house to take over these types of positions in case someone leaves, for whatever reason, so the City does not lose stride.  He added this was also unfair to the Assistant City Attorney by her bearing all of the responsibility.

City Attorney Robert Cogswell stated the concept was that the Interim would be the City Attorney and if she felt there was an area in which she did not have the expertise, she would obtain outside help which he does if he feels he does not have the expertise in certain areas.

Mr. Cogswell responded to Councilmember Haire's earlier statement stating that when he was first asked about her, he did not want to put her in that position without the comfort and protection of the Memorandum which would allow Ms. Little to return to her Assistant City Attorney position.  Mr. Cogswell added the Memorandum of Understanding was not an attempt to say you do this or you do not do this, it was just to give a broad picture of things.

Mayor Pro Tem Pitts stated his concern was that Ms. Little, with her one year's experience, would be the person ultimately responsible for everything per the Memorandum of Understanding.

Mr. Cogswell responded he sometimes has to obtain advice from someone else and if he chooses to rely on that advice, he is still the one who is ultimately responsible.

Mayor Pro Tem Pitts inquired if Ms. Little would have assistance in regards to farming work out.  Mr. Cogswell responded she would have to make those decisions and then inform the City Manager of her actions.

Mayor Pro Tem Pitts inquired if Ms. Little was aware of all the appropriate lawyers and people with whom the City contracts with.  Mr. Cogswell responded in the affirmative.

Councilmember Smith stated although she was not at the last meeting, she was concerned about this item.  She stated that in the first meeting when this item came up in closed session, it was that the Assistant City Attorney was not capable of being the Interim City Attorney and that was the reason she thought letters were sent out to several firms who said they practice municipal law.  She then added it shocked her to see that Council was going to contract with someone else, and she was very concerned with a person who had very little experience.

Councilmember Shaw stated the Committee that the Mayor appointed to find a new City Attorney was not related to the selection of the interim position.

Councilmember Massey stated his opinion was that this item should be tabled.  He inquired as to what was stated in General Statute § 160A-173.  City Attorney Robert Cogswell responded the statute stated that City Council shall appoint a City Attorney.

Councilmember Massey stated that if during the interim period the Assistant decides to return to her prior position, this would leave the City Attorney position vacant according to the Memorandum of Understanding, which appeared to be a Catch-22 situation and this concerned him.

Councilmember Talbot clarified that Ms. Little had been employed with the City for one year, but had been an attorney for three years, and he did not see this as a problem and he would not support the motion.
Councilmember Worthy inquired if there could be a 90-day window wherein Ms. Little could get a feel for the position and at the end of those 90 days she and Council could decide whether she was capable of serving in this capacity or if she needed to return to her prior position.

Councilmember Haire withdrew his motion.  Councilmember Massey withdrew his second to the motion.

Mayor Pro Tem Pitts stated he would feel more comfortable with a clause included in the Memorandum which would state for responsibilities in which she was not experienced, she would delegate those duties to outside counsel.  He also stated this clause would protect the City as well as her.

MOTION:
Councilmember Worthy moved to change the wording of the Memorandum of Understanding to read "NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE that AMANDA P. LITTLE is hereby appointed as Interim City Attorney commencing June 1, 2001, for review in 90 days, and the following shall be the terms and conditions of the employment of AMANDA P. LITTLE as Interim City Attorney" and to add the clause "except where deemed necessary for outside consultant" to paragraph 2.

SECOND:
Councilmember Milligan

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 9 in favor to 1 in opposition (Councilmember Haire) (Councilmembers Robertson and Fogleman excused)

Mayor McBryde recognized City Attorney Robert Cogswell, who was retiring after 24 years of serving as City Attorney for the City of Fayetteville, stating this would be Mr. Cogswell's last meeting as City Attorney.

City Attorney Robert Cogswell expressed his gratitude to those he worked with throughout the years.

4.
Presentation of Recommended Budget for Fiscal Year 2001-2002.

City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item stating the public hearing for the budget had been set for June 4, 2001, and the budget had to be adopted before June 30, 2001.  He gave major highlights of the budget and discussed employee pay, budget cuts, funding for infrastructure improvements, threats to the City's resources, performance improvements, values and goals.

Councilmember Worthy requested information that would track the added cost for police vehicles.  Mr. Stancil responded he would provide that information.

Mayor Pro Tem Pitts inquired if there was a back-up plan if the City did not receive the state reimbursements and the one cent sales tax.  Mr. Stancil responded the taxes were not used for operating costs, they were used for capital improvements, therefore it would be difficult to do capital improvements, but the City could find a way to accomplish that.  He stated if the reimbursements were not received, he would recommend that the non-profit organizations shoulder a part of the burden, and then ways to make other cuts could be identified.  He added since significant cuts had already been made, if the City did not receive the reimbursements, the Council would have to decide what services to cut.

Mr. Stancil stated that based on the information he had received from the North Carolina League of Municipalities, he felt the reimbursements would be received, but if not, he would be prepared to discuss various options with the Council.

Councilmember Massey inquired if there was an anticipated increase in the drug forfeiture fund and an anticipated increase or decrease in the Community Development Block Grant Fund.  Mr. Stancil responded the operating budget does not include the drug forfeiture fund because it was erratic.  He stated the City does not want to dedicate the fund to re-occurring expenses because they have no control over it.  He added that the decisions regarding the Community Development Block Grant Fund were made when the program was presented in April.

Councilmember Kendrick inquired as to the long-range outlook for the City.  Mr. Stancil responded that Lisa Smith, Chief Financial Officer, was very conservative and would not let the City get into trouble.

Councilmember Kendrick requested information that would show the savings in the turnover rate of City employees.  He also requested information that would show the savings with the implementation of the false calls ordinance.

City Attorney Robert Cogswell stated he had gotten sidetracked at the beginning of the meeting and requested to add a closed session to discuss litigation.

MOTION:
Councilmember Worthy moved to reconsider the motion for approval of the agenda.

SECOND:
Councilmember Massey

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (Councilmembers Robertson and Fogleman excused)

MOTION:
Councilmember Massey moved to approve the agenda as is and to add a closed session to the agenda as Item 12.B. to discuss litigation.

SECOND:
Councilmember Kendrick

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (Councilmembers Robertson and Fogleman excused)

5.
Report on status of Animal Control Ordinance.

City Attorney Robert Cogswell presented this item stating this was the proposed ordinance from the Ad Hoc Dog Ordinance Committee and the Committee's recommendation was adoption of the ordinance.

Councilmember Haire stated that he would not support the ordinance because he does not agree with the section implying that you cannot enclose or tether an animal.

Councilmember Talbot inquired as to what the plan was to enforce the items that were in the City ordinance but not in the County ordinance.  Mr. Cogswell responded there were preambles in Articles 2 and 3 of the City's ordinance that stated these apply only in the City.

Councilmember Talbot then inquired as to how those items would be handled.  City Manager Roger Stancil responded there was a financial incentive for spayed animals and the fees from the fee schedule were intended to generate enough funds to pay for the extra cost of enforcement.

MOTION:
Councilmember Talbot moved to adopt the animal control ordinance and the recommended fee schedule.

SECOND:
Councilmember Milligan

Councilmember Smith stated she would not support the motion because it appeared the ordinance had no consideration for the average citizen.  She added that it appeared the ordinance was for wealthy people and their animals, and it also appeared they were more concerned with the animals and their welfare instead of the citizens' welfare.

Councilmember Kendrick inquired as to how the cats are to be kept.  City Attorney Robert Cogswell responded the dogs are the ones who have to be confined.

Councilmember Kendrick inquired as to the meaning of "disposed of".  City Attorney Robert Cogswell responded "euthanized".

Councilmember Kendrick inquired as to who would do the permanent identification.  Mr. Cogswell responded veterinarians would be responsible for the tattooing, adding that it was not required to be done by veterinarians.

Dr. Berry Bostick, a veterinarian, stated some breeders tattoo their own dogs, but it would be easier and less stressful on the animal if a veterinarian did it because the dog needs to be still while it is being done.

Councilmember Kendrick inquired as to what the charges are for microchipping.  Dr. Bostick responded it would vary depending upon each individual hospital, but if it was done through the dog pound and the City worked with the dog pound, the price could come down to $10.00 or $15.00.  He added that currently in the private sector the fee was between $25.00 to $35.00.

Mr. Leon Goldstein, a member of the Ad Hoc Dog Ordinance Committee, stated the microchips could be acquired in large quantities and implanted for under $10.00.  He stated this was one of the advantages of including microchipping as a part of the ordinance because it would qualify the entire population for a discount to the permanent and positive identification system at a very economical price.

Councilmember Kendrick inquired if there was a limit on the number of dogs a citizen could have.  Mr. Goldstein responded there was no restriction in the City's ordinance on the number of dogs you could have, but there were regulations on the number of animals.

Councilmember Shaw inquired about the tethering of dogs.  Mr. Goldstein responded the City's ordinance states tethering would not be a regular and permanent means of constraint.  Dr. Bostick then responded the latest research of the American Veterinarian Medical Association suggested that over the last five to seven years in the United States, most of the dogs that had bitten were mixed breed dogs, rottweilers, pitbulls, and shepherds.  Dr. Bostick added that most of the victims of these dog bites were children between the ages of 8 and 13 and the majority of these dogs were tethered dogs.  Dr. Bostick stated he had no problem with temporary tethering, but permanent tethering created aggressive dogs and caused dogs to remain frustrated.

Councilmember Worthy inquired who was on the Ad Hoc Dog Ordinance Committee.  Dr. Bostick responded himself, Leon Goldstein, Virginia Helwig, Judith Shackleford and Michele Berlin.

Councilmember Worthy inquired if there were any poor people on the Committee.  He then stated the ordinance stated fencing or shelter would be required.  He inquired what does a poor person who owns a dog do if they cannot afford fencing or the shelter.  Mr. Goldstein responded the ordinance stated that if you had a dog, you should provide it a doghouse.  It does not have to be very elaborate because dogs seem to prefer houses that are not fancy.  The doghouse would be required to protect the dog from the sun, the rain, and the wind.

Councilmember Worthy inquired about the fence.  Mr. Goldstein responded the animal must be kept on the property and fencing was the oldest and most reliable means.  He stated if a citizen could not afford fencing, a pen could be rented.

Councilmember Worthy stated he would not support the motion.  He stated until a consensus was reached on what people could and could not live with, he would not vote for adopting the ordinance.  He thanked the Committee for their hard work and suggested the Committee should have been a more diverse group, because then they could have had the point of view of a poor person who owns an animal.

Mayor Pro Tem Pitts inquired if an animal owner was not currently in compliance with the ordinance, starting from ground zero what would the total cost be to that owner.  Mr. Goldstein responded from $350.00 on up, depending on the desires of the individual.

Mayor Pro Tem Pitts stated the $150.00 to $300.00 range was cost prohibitive for some individuals.  He stated the ordinance stated some people would be exempt from some fees if they had good reason and he wanted to know what constituted good reason.  Mr. Goldstein responded any reason that a person had which was reasonable.

Ms. Helwig stated that the ordinance did not state you could never tether an animal, it just stated that you could not indefinitely tether an animal.

Mayor Pro Tem Pitts inquired if there was anything that could be suggested for financial exemptions.  Mr. Goldstein responded the three exemptions were (1) people 65 or older who had neutered animals, (2) seeing eye dogs; and (3) people who from time to time fostered or took in stray animals.  He stated these people had to be bona fide and not just anyone could claim these exemptions.

Mayor Pro Tem Pitts stated he understood the exemptions in the ordinance, but there were people below the age of 65 who may need financial assistance.  He inquired if there were any provisions for those people.  Mr. Goldstein responded the three exemptions were the only provisions.

Councilmember Massey stated people had pets for several different reasons.  He then inquired if a dog inside a fence was less aggressive than a dog on a chain.  Dr. Bostick responded that the tethered dog was found to be more aggressive, and it was probably due to the fact that with a fence the dog has more room to move around.  He added if a fenced-in area was too small, it could make a dog aggressive also.

Councilmember Massey stated he wanted children to be safe, but at the same time some people kept animals to protect their property and some may not be able to afford all of the elaborate things that he felt this ordinance was suggesting.

Dr. Bostick inquired how a tethered dog protects property.  Councilmember Massey responded it depends on where the dog is tethered.

Councilmember Hurst stated the key word in this discussion was "responsible".  He stated he observed on a weekly basis customers buying between 20 to 30 feet of 1/2-inch high test chains at $5.00 a foot for their dog to be tethered.  He added that when he asked what was the purpose for the chain, most customers would reply it was for their pittbull or rottweiler so they could double the chain and put it around the animal's neck at a total weight of about 60 pounds.
Councilmember Talbot stated this was a good ordinance and he would like to amend the motion to allow six months before the enforcement of the ordinance to allow public education.

Councilmember Milligan accepted the amendment to the motion.

RESTATED MOTION:


Councilmember Talbot moved to adopt the animal control ordinance and the recommended fee schedule adding to allow six months before the enforcement of the ordinance to allow public education.

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 6 in favor (Councilmembers Milligan, Hurst, Pitts, Kendrick, Talbot and Shaw) to 4 in opposition (Councilmembers Haire, Massey, Smith and Worth) (Councilmembers Robertson and Fogleman excused)

6.
Discussion of amending the Spring 2001 Residential Street Resurfacing list to remove Covenwood Drive and add that section of Foxfire Road that has the greatest need for resurfacing (Requested by Councilmember Worthy)


Councilmember Worthy presented this item.

MOTION:
Councilmember Worthy moved to remove Covenwood Drive from the Spring 2001 residential street resurfacing list and replace it with Foxfire Road.

SECOND:
Councilmember Haire

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (Councilmembers Robertson and Fogleman excused)

7.
Update on All-America City presentation.

George Breece presented this item noting Fayetteville was one of 30 finalists in the awards competition that was to be held in Atlanta by the National Civic League on June 21-23, and the All America Committee had been working very diligently on this project.  Mr. Breece stated if the City won one of the ten All America City positions, it would be a great tool to use to help the City with economic development and recruitment.  He added the award could also be used as a catalyst to make Fayetteville a regional center and to provide community unity and pride within Fayetteville.

Councilmember Talbot inquired as to what challenges Fayetteville would face in order to win one of the ten All America City positions.  Mr. Breece responded every city has challenges and the biggest one for Fayetteville was the incorrect perception that Fayetteville was riddled with crime.  He added that he would like to set the record straight and inform citizens that according to the SBI in the Crime in NC 1999 Uniform Crime Report, Fayetteville was ranked second as the safest among the ten large cities in North Carolina.

Mayor McBryde stated the report also showed Cumberland County was ranked fourth among the safest large counties in North Carolina.

Councilmember Worthy inquired as to how citizens could become involved in the trip to Atlanta.  Mr. Breece responded if citizens would contact anyone involved in the project, they would be afforded the opportunity to go to Atlanta, adding that no one would be left behind.

8.
Update on results of Arts Complex study.

Cliff Strassenburg presented this item stating he and Doug Traub were retained by the City to take a fresh look at the proposal of the development of a consolidated complex that would serve the visual and performing arts in the community.  He stated community input had been a major task, and it had been concluded the Arts Complex was feasible with downtown being the appropriate location.

Mr. Strassenburg stated the Arts Center would promote racial healing and harmony because art served as a universal language.

Mr. Strassenburg stated there were some common components people saw that were important to the center such as classrooms, workshop areas, shared parking, a gift shop, a reception area that could be used for banquets, etc., and a restaurant.  He stated this project was underway and some of the work was complete.  He stated it was recommended that Council approve funding of the final report so the project could be completed.

MOTION:
Councilmember Shaw moved to approve the additional funding for the final report.

SECOND:
Councilmember Kendrick

Councilmember Worthy stated he understood this was a work in progress but he did not hear that a location had been chosen for this site.  Mr. Strassenburg responded no site had been chosen yet.  He had spoken to the Chancellor of Fayetteville State University who indicated that downtown would be an ideal location, perhaps within a mile of the main campus.

Councilmember Worthy stated so often we concentrate specifically off of Hay Street and some of its corridors.  He stated everyone would benefit from the Murchison Road corridor.  He added that if the City was to be inclusive, everyone should be included.

Councilmember Hurst stated he felt the USO was a great location.

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (Councilmembers Robertson and Fogleman excused)

9.
Update on Raleigh-Fayetteville-Wilmington rail plan.

Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, presented this item stating that Fayetteville had an opportunity to have a rail service and he suggested Council continue working with the representatives of the southeastern part of North Carolina and the NCDOT rail staff.  He added that Secretary Lyndo Tippett had offered funding for this project.

10.
Presentation of Marketing Plan for FACVB by John Meroski, President and CEO.

John Meroski, President and CEO of the Fayetteville Area Convention and Visitors Bureau, presented this item.  He informed Council of the marketing plans, visions for the future, and short-term accomplishments of the Vistors Bureau.  He stated the hospitality market in Fayetteville was currently worth $242,000,000.00, and this provided a benchmark for future years.

Councilmember Smith inquired as to who made up the Committee.  Mr. Meroski responded the majority of the members were from the hotel/motel industry.

11.
APPOINTMENTS:

A.
Information Only:  Vacancies for June, 2001:

1.
Airport Commission - 3 vacancies - 3 eligible for reappointment.

2.
Human Relations - 4 vacancies-  3 eligible for reappointment.

3.
Joint Storm Water Advisory Board - 2 vacancies - 2 eligible for reappointment.

4.
Public Works Commission - 1 vacancy - not eligible for reappointment.

5.
Public Works Commission Retirement Board - 1 - 4 year term expires - not eligible for reappointment.

6.
Personnel Review Board - 1 vacancy for Human Resources Director.

12.
ADMINISTRATIVE REPORTS

A.
ElectriCities 2001 Annual Meeting Registration Information.

B.
Closed Session:  Attorney/Client matter  Added by City Atty
MOTION:
Councilmember Kendrick moved to go into closed session.

SECOND:
Councilmember Milligan

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (Councilmembers Robertson and Fogleman excused)

The closed session commenced at 10:15 p.m. and the regular session resumed at 10:30 p.m.

INFORMATION ITEMS:

1.
Report on Cape Fear Botanical Garden Full Board Meeting - April 19, 2001.

2.
PWC report on future annexation.

3.
Information regarding a Request for Proposals for community corrections center services in the Fayetteville, NC, area.

4.
Tax refunds less than $100.


Name
Year
Basis
City Refund


Quinones, Louis A.
1999
Corrected Assessment
$ 96.44


Bolender, Richard
1996-1997
Military Non-Resident
64.54


  Eugene, Jr.


George, Lester W.,
1999
Military Non-Resident
77.90


 III


Harvey, Sally Cain
1998 & 1999
Military Non-Resident
99.09


Marcou, David Paul
1999
Military Non-Resident
80.53


Noe, Timothy Alan
1999
Corrected Assessment
38.87


TOTAL


$457.37

5.
A thank you letter for professionalism displayed by members of the Fayetteville Police Department.

6.
Report on Crime Report.

7.
Position Vacancy Report for the month of April 9-May 20, 2001.

MOTION:
Councilmember Kendrick moved to adjourn the meeting.

SECOND:
Councilmember Milligan

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (Councilmembers Robertson and Fogleman excused)


The meeting adjourned at 10:31 p.m.

______________________________
______________________________

NICOLE S. WRIGHT
MILO MCBRYDE

Deputy City Clerk
Mayor

052901

